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COURTESIES

1. The Chair welcomed members of the Board and gave a special welcome to the Hon. Sam Condor, Mr William Iton, and Professor Robin Mahon who were attending a BNCC/DE meeting for the first time.  She also welcomed the local Resident Tutor and Head of Centre, Mrs Carla Harris-Pascal.
2. The Chair noted with regret the recent death of the Hon. Sir John Compton, Prime Minister of St Lucia, and asked the Board to stand in tribute to him.  She undertook to communicate the Board’s sympathies to his family and to the Government of St Lucia.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

3. The Chair noted that the item on extra charges at Distance Education Centres should be moved from her Report to Matters Arising.  With that change, the draft agenda was approved. 
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON MONDAY May 7, 2007,  in BVI
4. Various corrections to the draft Minutes were pointed out: 
· #101, for “suicides” read “murders”;

· #102, for “ant invitation” read “an invitation”;

· #103: for “Dr Best noted that the proposed regional was intended” read “Dr Best noted that the proposed regional accreditation system was intended”;

· #108 and later: replace “faculty” with “Faculty”, and similarly for plurals;

· #115: for “run” read “ran”;

· #126 second bullet, for “At Mona, only 60%” read “At Mona, in a study in one department, only 60%”;

· #131: delete second occurrence of “meeting”.
5. With these corrections, the Board accepted the Minutes of the meeting of May 7, 2007, (moved Peters; seconded Fraser).

CHAIR’S REPORT

Progress on the Open Campus

6. The Chair took the Board through a Powerpoint presentation which gave a summary of what had been happening with regard to planning of the Open Campus.  She added that Sir Dwight Venner had now been appointed as Chairman of the Open Campus Council. She noted that work was progressing on determining the membership of its Finance and General Purposes Committee, Academic Board, and other necessary committees.  A provisional structure for the campus was being discussed and its outstanding human resource needs were being identified.  She noted that discussions and negotiations with the campuses were urgently needed; policy documents relating to the major aims of the Open Campus (online delivery; open access; fees; procurement of programmes; inter-institutional arrangements such as franchising, etc.) had been or were about to be prepared for such discussions.  She noted also that a proposal was being prepared to obtain funds for extensive programme development.  In conclusion she reported that at Cave Hill the UWIDEC studios were being moved to the Outreach Building and space for secure storage of examination materials was also being provided by the campus in that location.

7. In discussion, it was pointed out that the Open Campus’ aim to recover its costs from students should be approached cautiously and set in train only after the current problems had been resolved.  

8. The need for wider access to legal training was also mentioned.  Ms Longsworth pointed out that, while the issue lay with the governments on the Council for Legal Education, it was popularly perceived as an example of the University’s unwillingness to adapt.  The Vice-Chancellor and the Dean of Law should take a conspicuous position on the matter.

9. Dr Bekele pointed out that there were a number of programmes in the School of Agriculture that could benefit the region if offered more widely and which could be offered more cheaply if there were attempts at consolidation.  Professor Marshall welcomed the suggestion and indicated his willingness to take the matter forward with the School.  The Chair noted that agriculture had been raised by many of the countries in the consultations, including Anguilla, and that it was necessary to consult colleagues in that field to arrive at a feasible response.

10.  Dr Figueroa enquired who was engaged in the discussions on a structure and policies for the Open Campus.  In response to the Chair’s answer that it was firstly the staff of the three units currently under the Board, he suggested that the rest of the University should be drawn into the discussions at an earlier stage.  He noted that such engagement had led to significant improvements in the online policy document and suggested that in a low-trust environment it was particularly important to engage in open and wide consultations.

11. Dr Figueroa also asked whether the Open Campus planners had yet arrived at a position on what they expected financially from the other campuses.  The Chair indicated that these matters were still being explored.

Follow up on country consultations

12. The Chair reported that for the most part the question of the mechanisms for continuing dialogue after the country consultations had been subsumed under the general issues of planning for the new structures that would characterise the Open Campus.  But she noted that in the case of Anguilla, she had begun preliminary meetings with the Government on the 13th September at which it was agreed that urgent steps should be taken to work on collaboration in hotel and tourism matters and on programmes for the construction industry (she noted that the School for Continuing Studies in Trinidad had programmes here which could be examined with an eye to their suitability for online delivery).  She also noted that two UWI consultants had been employed on plans for the new College of Anguilla.  Their Report would be submitted to her so that plans could be made for ways in which the University could work with the new institution.

13. A schedule for meetings in other countries was being worked on.
14. In reply to Dr Figueroa, the Chair indicated that in most cases follow up groups had not yet been finalised since their composition would reflect the needs of revamped Advisory groups for the Open Campus but that in St Lucia a group had been formed and had done some preparatory work.
REPORT FROM THE OFFICE OF THE BOARD FOR NCC/DE

15. The Chair invited Mr Brandon to introduce Paper 1, a brief report on the activity of the Office and the Board for the previous academic year.  Its contents were noted.

REPORT FROM ACTI

16. The Chair invited Mrs Spencer to introduce Paper 2, a Report on ACTI’s activities since the last meeting.  She invited participants to its Annual Conference which would be held before the AGM in the Cayman Islands, November 13-15.  She noted in particular ACTI’s interest in the harmonization and articulation of Associate Degree programmes throughout the region and in the creation of a regional accreditation body.

17. Professor Marshall observed that a regional accreditation mechanism was urgently demanded if the Caribbean Single Market and Economy were to work smoothly.  He also expressed the hope that in harmonising degree programmes exact equivalence would not be demanded, but rather generic skills and knowledge would be emphasised.  Dr Fraser noted that work on national accreditation in individual countries was progressing at different rates; he enquired as to the involvement of the University.  Dr Peters replied that the University had been centrally involved with activity in medicine and education; perhaps it and ACTI could work jointly to move things forward in the remaining areas.
18. The Chair agreed that the Annual Conference would provide a useful opportunity to dialogue with the membership of ACTI and present ideas for the Open Campus; she would make sure the Open Campus was well represented.

MATTERS FROM THE UNITS

Tertiary Level Institutions Unit

19. The Chair invited Dr Peters to take the Board through Paper 3, a report on the TLIU’s activities during the previous year.
20. Dr Peters stressed the importance of the Board for Undergraduate Studies’ decision to grant normal matriculation status to students with Associate Degrees from most of the region’s national colleges.  The Report gave the full details of what had been agreed.  Noting Ms Longsworth’s remark that one of the Colleges involved in Belize was now using the fact as part of its marketing, Dr Peters agreed that the agreement should be publicised regionally.  
21. In connection with a proposal for franchising of the Preliminary Year science programme, it was noted that materials for most of this programme had once been prepared by the UWIDEC but never used.  Thought should be given to revamping them, especially given the regional need for science and mathematics.

22. Dr Ghany reported that a proposed franchise with the College in St Vincent had been postponed because the College did not have a teacher for Mathematics and Statistics.  Dr Fraser observed that the programme had nonetheless been advertised locally; enquiries had been made at his Centre but it had no information to pass on.

23. There was some discussion of problems that had arisen in the implementation of the franchise agreement between the Cipriani College and the Faculty of Social Sciences at St Augustine.  Dr Ghany explained that concerns for the quality of teaching to be offered had led his Faculty to revise the list of lecturers submitted, and then altered, by the College.  Dr Figueroa observed that there remained some outstanding issues also for his Faculty’s franchise arrangements.

24. The Chair noted that there were several issues relating to franchising, the registration of franchised students, and to the development of a campus in west Jamaica that would have to be taken up by the Open Campus.

Distance Education Centre

Report on Activities

25. The Chair invited Professor Marshall to take the Board through the papers from the Distance Education Centre.  
26. Professor Marshall drew attention to various items in the Report from the DEC, P4a, and others were commented on by members of the Board:

· #2 – Professor Marshall noted the very small number of courses that had been converted to blended learning format.  It was imperative to speed up this process significantly.

· #3 – He added a fourth new programme: a Certificate in Community Media, also in conjunction with CARIMAC and funded by UNESCO.

· #5 – Professor Marshall once again stressed the large number of e-tutors currently employed.  The Chair endorsed his call for extra funding for training them.  Dr Figueroa observed that etutors were also being trained for on-campus employment; there needed to be grater collaboration.

·  #9 – Dr Fraser suggested that efforts to promote agriculture programmes be improved.

· Section B – Professor Marshall noted that preliminary figures suggested that there was an increase of approximately 25% in enrolment this year, without extra efforts at publicity.  Most of it occurred in Jamaica. 

· Section C – Professor Marshall stressed the importance of all the items here.  He added that under #16 the application to the OAS had been successful.  He emphasised the continuing difficulties of access to financial information mentioned in #23: a financial report to UNESCO was delivered 3 months’ late because of delays by the Bursaries.  

· The Chair enquired of Edulink projects.  Professor Marshall replied that a resubmission would be made of the project with Kingston University, the University of Mauritius and others.  Another project – for an ebusiness incubator in St Vincent – had been short-listed.

· #26 – Professor Marshall observed that the DEC was building a distributed registry that would involve the Centres as key sites also.

· #43 – He noted that the DEC or Open Campus needed new systems since the existing campus systems were merely translations of paper systems to an online environment and did not take advantage of the opportunities afforded by the technology.  The Chair agreed with Dr Figueroa that the Open Campus needed to work together with persons on the campuses who were trying to improve and transform campus procedures.  The University Registrar agreed that it was useful to have a certain amount of diversity. 

· #47 – The Chair suggested that another aid for new students would be a writing skills online programme she had suggested be incorporated into their orientation materials.  Mrs Spencer enquired whether the orientation materials could be made available to others and perhaps broadcast by TV.  Professor Marshall replied that DEC materials were available to all under the Creative Commons licence, which should be embodied in Open Campus policy.  He doubted, however, that TV was the way to go, since it was an extremely expensive and labour-intensive medium.

· #48 – The Head of Centre in Anguilla emphasised the importance of making the remedial mathematics programme available more widely.
· #62 – Professor Marshall indicated that he wanted the Open Campus to recognise the summer session as simply a third term on par with the others.

· #64 – Professor Marshall acknowledged that while it was generally unwise to limit distance education offerings to a particular country, the circumstances in which the Education programme had been developed made this necessary initially; it could be seen as a pilot for what ought soon to be a regional offering.

· #65 – It was suggested that the start-up date was too precipitate, given the need to consult with staff on the quality of the materials and also to advertise the programme.  It was agreed that there would be discussions with the Faculty at Mona on the matter.
· #75 – Professor Marshall reported that in his view bandwidth issues had now been resolved for the Open Campus, but that discussions at the campuses had not yet concluded.  

27. Dr Ghany suggested that in future there should be a section devoted to country-by-country updates on developments.

Policy on different examinations for online courses

28. Professor Marshall next took up Paper 4b, setting out a policy that online courses should have different examinations from face-to-face versions.  

29. Mrs Beckles explained that the main problems were caused by timetabling at the campuses; the DEC could never issue its own examination timetable at the time required by the Regulations.  It was agreed that the wording of the policy should be changed to say “all courses, where necessary,” since there might be cases where such problems did not arise.  Observing that such provision already existed, the Board agreed to transmit the document to the Board for Undergraduate Studies, with that amendment, for noting.

Policy on online learning

30. Professor Marshall introduce Paper 4c, which was the latest version of a consensus policy on online learning that had originated in Paper 12b, 2006-2007, that the Board had considered at its previous meeting.  Since then, a consultation had been called by the Vice-Chancellor and a working group had then been formed to arrive at a shared position, represented in the document now before the Board.   Professor Marshall noted that the document had recently been discussed by an Open Campus working group.

31. The Board agreed that the wording that picked out students by where they were registered did not capture the shared intent to distinguish students in distance programmes from those who were expected to attend on a campus.  Dr Ghany noted that the status of students in franchised programmes also needed to be made clear.   The document could also be clearer on which body initiates some of the procedures mentioned.  It should also be more explicit about the role of teaching initiatives, including contributions to online material, in the University’s promotion procedures, and acknowledge suggestions for differential work-loads (that policy proposal should also make explicit mention of online course development).  Dr Bekele observed that in his Faculty an online course was counted as equivalent to a published paper.

32. It was agreed that the Committee of Deans be asked to consider these issues.  The Board endorsed the main thrust of the document and agreed to pass on its comments to the Vice-Chancellor.

School of Continuing Studies
33. The Chair invited Ms Longsworth to present Paper 5, a report from the School of Continuing Studies.  
34. Ms Longsworth reported that over 800 students had registered for the Associate Degrees and that the first group would be graduating this year.  The University Registrar enquired what provision was made for them to process at graduations.  It was noted that they followed the precedent set by Certificate students.

35. Ms Longsworth also noted in particular that the School was spearheading celebrations for the University’s 60th anniversary in the “UWI 12”.
36. She also drew attention to a survey on libraries at the Centres which had reported significant disparities in resources.  The Chair observed that a proposal had been made for serious funding for online library resources for the Centres.

37. Ms Longsworth concluded by drawing attention to two staff promotions: Dr Fraser and Dr Soares had been promoted to Senior Lecturer.

38. Dr Peters enquired about a review of the structure of the Associate Degrees.  Ms Longsworth indicated that the matter was in train; there was a concern to articulate with BSc programmes and to address the widespread desire for the reintroduction of a Certificate programme. All these options would be taken in to blended learning format so that students throughout the region could benefit.

MATTERS FROM UNIVERSITY BOARDS

39. The Chair introduced Paper 6, reporting decisions of the Board for Undergraduate Studies on matters transmitted to it from the previous meeting of the Board.  The Board noted its contents with pleasure.

MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING NOT OTHERWISE TAKEN
Removal of fee waiver for DEC course (#98-99)
40. The University Registrar raised the question whether the Board had the power to make what appeared like a unilateral change to practice.  He advised that negotiations should occur with the relevant unions.  The Chair agreed to write to the Vice-Chancellor asking for a way to resolve the issue.

Differential charges at UWIDEC sites (#99)

41. The Chair reported that the different charges appeared to relate to extra services provided by the particular site.  
Memorandum of Understanding for Antigua State College (#111)

42. Mrs Spencer reported that she had forwarded to the Government of Antigua and Barbuda  the letter on the BUS decision on matriculation.  This would permit her to market the College in the way she had been intending via a memorandum of understanding.

Taxation of educational items by the Commonwealth of Dominica (#113 – item 12)

43. Professor Marshall reported that he had not heard of any decision on this matter.  The University Registrar agreed to take up the issue.

Issues with the Schools of Education (#113 – item 59)
44. The Chair indicated that there had not yet been much progress; it was necessary to resume dialogue with the Schools.

DISSOLUTION OF THE BOARD

45. The Chair observed that with the creation of the Open Campus, Council would revoke the Statute governing the Board for Non-Campus Countries and Distance Education, so that this meeting would be the last meeting of that Board.  Its responsibilities were now allocated to the open Campus.  She expressed thanks for all those who had served on the Board during its existence.  In particular she recognised the contributions of her predecessors as Chair, Professors Lawrence Carrington and Woodville Marshall.  She indicated that the membership of the Council of the Open Campus would be communicated to all current members of the Board.

46. The Chair reported that she had been in touch with the Dean of the Faculty of Humanities and Education at St Augustine who had agreed to put in train the process for the award of emeritus status to Professor Carrington.

47. In conclusion the Chair thanked Mrs Harris-Pascal for her assistance in organising the meeting and attending to the needs of its participants.

Office of the Board for Non-Campus Countries and Distance Education

September 26, 2007
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